Carver Public Schools
School Committee Meeting

Monday, December 6, 2010
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Gina-Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi

Paula Kibbe

Kevin Walsh

Absent:  Cally Minahan and Al Spicer
School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Shari Fedorowicz, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
Paula Kibbe, Vice-Chair, opened the meeting to the general public at 7:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance to the U.S. Flag.
I. Comments from General Public:  Kyle Lambert, grade 12 Eagle Scout, came before the Committee to request permission to distribute Child Safety Kit information at the upcoming Holiday Concerts.  The consensus of the committee was they wanted more time to review the information especially because personal DNA data was involved. Also, the Music Boosters Club had not yet been approached for their decision. The Superintendent offered to use our iautoalert messaging system to get information out to the Elementary parents that Kyle would be distributing information in January at the Public Library and also it was suggested he could reach a large amount of parents at the basketball games on a Saturday at the Elementary School.  The Committee will review the Child Safety Kit information and make a decision at the January meeting. 
II. Comments from EAPC:  Linda Harju stated the EAPC has sent formal letters to the Superintendent and School Committee to open negotiations for both the faculty and paraprofessional units.  Linda said she was looking forward to a productive process with the administration.
III. Update by Student Advisory Council & Captain’s Council:  Captain Council representatives Jenna Szostak and Billy Sullivan reported on the Winter Sports schedule and also the first Athletic Hall of Fame Induction which was held on November 13, 2010.  The following were inducted:  Rocky Gomes, Athletic Director; Kevin Farrell, Coach; Laurie Look, Athletic Boosters, Renee Grennell-Waitkus, Athlete; Kate Murphy, Athlete; Tony Demeo, Athlete and Patrick Corthell, Athlete.    
Update by Student Advisory Council & Captain’s Council: (continued):
Student Council President Valerie Johnson and VP Bonnie Crehan reported the following events:  Crusaderfest was held on the day before Thanksgiving and was open to the community.  Over 500 people attended with assistance from Captains Council and PTO.  At the MASC conference, the Crusaderfest event will be entered for consideration of the “Top Ten Projects” for school district student councils.  The annual Secret Jolly Elf event will take place 12/20 to 12/22 concluding with an Italian dinner for staff.  Fall SEMASC took place in Marshfield with 24 members attending and a Halloween Fundraiser was held with students paying to wear costumes in order to aid a family of a cancer patient.  
IV. Approval of Minutes: Minutes from October 18, 2010 were put on hold due to insufficient quorum.  Paula Kibbe abstained as she was absent from that meeting and only two members were available for voting.
V. Communications:  Letters received from EAPC to open negotiations for new contracts for Carver teachers and paraprofessionals.
VI. Reports from the Superintendent:
A. John & Abigail Adams Scholars:  Before presenting the John & Abigail Adams Scholars, Scott Knief, MHS Principal took the opportunity to thank the Student Advisory Council and Captain’s council for two new events:  Hall of Fame Induction and Crusaderfest.   He then gave an overview of the criteria used for selection of the Scholar Awards which is based on Advanced MCAS scores and placement in the top 25% of the graduating class.  This award is for free tuition at Massachusetts State College and Universities.  The following 27 students are eligible: Michael Bambery, Shaun Bambery, Mackenzie Briggs, Courtney Callahan, Jessica Crowley, Renee Dellapiana, David Dewhurst, Dominic Ferrante, Jacqueline Garner, Emily Harding, Nicole Harrington, Adam Hoffman, Alyssa Hurley, James Kaminski, Michael Lachimia, Christopher Lansing, Alicia Lauzon, Margaret McEachern, Connor Murphy, Francis O’Donnell, Leanna Oblinsky, Michael Pratt, Corey Reed, Kylie Shannon, Danielle Stanley, Curtis Sullivan, and William Sullivan. 
B. Professional Development/Teachers as Scholars:  Shari Fedorowicz and Beth Goodwin shared their personal experiences with the Teachers as Scholars program.  This is a professional development opportunity for faculty to take content rich courses and to be in the role of a student.  In the fall, teachers were asked to submit their name if they were interested in participating in this program.  Unfortunately, there are more teachers who want to attend than there is professional development money available ($400 per person). This year 18 teachers applied. Ten teachers were selected to take courses at Harvard, MIT, Wellesley and Lesley as well as 3 administrators.
C. Personnel Updates:  New Hires:  Lisa Carter, Sped Para; Shannon Jablonski, Sped Para; Joyce Macrina, Kindergarten Aide; Kathleen McCarthy, Food Service Worker; Ellen Schipellite, Food Service Worker; Michelle Sheehan, Sped Para.
D. Enrollment & Migration/Cohort Report: Enrollment and migration charts were distributed for data from opening of school to present.  October 1 enrollment for our district is 1818 which is a loss of 66 students from the previous year.  Shari Fedorowicz presented a snapshot on the implications of the enrollment/migration changes to our district.  For the migrating students there may be inconsistent learning instruction from district to district, different terminology and instruction and varying MCAS scores.  For teachers it means integrating students with different instruction into the middle of Carver programs.  She presented the percentage of transient students with a comparison between grade 4 and 10 and will bring cohort and transient MCAS data for a future meeting.  Carver does have several programs in place to assist with the migrating students such as math labs, RTI Tiered Instruction for ELA and Math and DIBELS Next testing.
E. Foreign Language Task Force Update:  Tabled till January meeting.
F. Project Contemporary Competitiveness (PCC): The PCC Board of Directors, which is comprised of all Superintendents from participating school districts, have voted to move the PCC Summer Enrichment program from Bridgewater State University to Stonehill College starting the summer of 2011.  A five year agreement with Stonehill will be formalized.  BSU has partnered with PCC for 43 years, however, the University is now experiencing limited space and additionally would have had to increase the tuition cost due to the university’s increased capital expenditures.  
G. Playground Project: Karen Teichert, Director of Special Education, shared information regarding the ALL for FUN, FUN for ALL project.  A group of Carver Elementary School staff, students and volunteers has been formed to fundraise for playground equipment that encourages play among ALL children regardless of their age or level of ability. The goal is to provide a school environment that allows for as much inclusion as possible for our special education students by having the playground area include the type of equipment needed by therapists to work on the student's mobility and independence goals.  For more information, visit  www.carvercares.com
H. Comprehensive Program Mid-cycle Review:  This review of special education legal standards, compliance ratings and findings takes place every six years from the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education. (No ELL or Civil Rights will be reviewed in this cycle).  In 2008 Carver had a full evaluation and we have now been advised we will be scheduled for a Mid-Cycle (3 yr). review on February 17, 2011.  Any areas of concern from the previous review will be addressed to make sure we are in full compliance.  Carver scored very well on the full review so Karen Teichert stated she did not anticipate any complications.  The report findings will be shared with the School Committee after the review. 
I. Building Committee Update: Kevin Walsh was pleased to report we have been notified by the MSA that the recent vote at Town Meeting to fund the schematic design has iniatied the procedures to get Carver back into the school building pipeline.  The amount of reimbursement is still unknown. The Town has developed a School Building Needs Committee who will be analyzing all buildings in the town.  Patrick has been working on ideas for the least amount of financial impact to the citizens of Carver.  Hopefully, we will be able to break ground in one year.  We will need to have a non-binding referendum in April and a ballot question for the whole project in June.  Kevin said there is much to be accomplished before the April referendum question.  There has been amazing synergy with many groups to work toward this common goal.  CCAT has agreed to do a pilot taping at the next meeting (12/13). If the sound quality is good, then all subsequent meetings will be taped and aired on cable.  There will be no meeting on December 27th.  The meeting schedule will resume on January 10, 2011.  Community is invited to check the school website for all Building Committee updates at www.carver.org.
J. Transportation & Facilities Updates:  Patrick Meagher shared some building repair updates:  at CES-$3000 repair to steam pipe burst in closet, $2300 in roof repairs on both buildings, boiler repair $50.  Also, security system in rear building has a problem, options are being explored but cost could be approximately $4000.  Dave Siedentopf, was commended for his work on many building projects as he was able to keep many costs to a minimum because of his expertise in these areas.  At the MHS, 360 ft of roof needed repair at a cost of $4000.  The Transportation Dept. has hired a co-op student from Carver, Chance Avery (gr.12), from the Old Colony Vocational Technical mechanical department.  He is working with Lee O’Donnell for about 30 hrs per week on an every other 2 week schedule.  This will be a tremendous assistance in this department as we have a fleet of 41 vehicles (20 full size buses, 6 mini buses; 11 mini-vans; 1 car; 2 pickup trucks and 1 truck with a plow) with only 1 mechanic.  We will hope to continue this type of co-op arrangement for many years to come.  We have received two new buses and two new vans.
K. Finance Update:  We are heading into budget season and the Administrative Leadership Team is sending along their first drafts of budget requests to Patrick Meagher this week.  By end of the month, the first cuts will be available.  In January, preliminary money figures will be in from DESE.  In February, we will review line items.  In March, we will have a public hearing.  In April we will update the budget and in May there will be a final vote on the budget.  Many meetings will be held with Finance Committee, Selectmen and Capital Outlay.  There has been a preliminary assessment of revenue at a recent meeting last week.  It does reflect some new growth to the town, however, we have been asked to bring in a level service budget. 
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent:
A. Donation of 500 Pedometers:  Dr. Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi, school committee member and local chiropractic physician donated 500 pedometers to the Elementary Walking Club.  Kevin Walsh thanked Gina for her generous donation and made a motion to accept the pedometers.  Paula Kibbe second.  All in favor.
B. Bullying Prevention & Intervention Plan:  The final plan was presented to the Committee who gave their seal of approval for the final version of the document.  The plan was posted on school website for community comment.  No calls received.  The plan will be formatted and edited and submitted to the Department of Elementary & Secondary Education. Paula Kibbe complimented the Task Force for all their efforts for this incredibly comprehensive document.  Kevin Walsh thanked the students who gave their honest and valuable input to this process.
C. Field trip request:  Kevin Walsh made a motion to approve a trip to NYC for grade 10 students for Sat., March 12th to Sun., March 13th.  Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi second the motion.  All in favor.
VIII. Reports from the School Committee:  Paula Kibbe congratulated the Elementary PTO for an enormously successful Winter Wonderland event on Dec. 4th.  She highlighted all the upcoming holiday events for December, i.e., concerts, sing-a-longs, student council elf dinner.
IX. Executive Session:  None
Paula Kibbe requested a motion to adjourn; Kevin Walsh made the motion, Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi second.  Meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m.
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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